

TABLE OF CONTENTS:

Summary: Page 3

Introduction: Page 3

Aims of this research: Pages 3 - 4

Methodology: Page 4

Main Body: pages 4-9

- 1. Freedom of Speech in the United Kingdom: Page 4
- 2. Background to the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021: Page 5
- 3. Implications of the Bill: Page 6
 - 3.1. Gender Politics: Page 6
 - 3.2. The Counterterrorism and Security Act 2011/Prevent Duty: Page 7
 - 3.3. Hate Speech: Pages 7-8
 - 3.4. The Relationship between the State and Universities in the UK: Page
 - 3.5. The Reputation of Universities in the UK: Page 8

Conclusions and Recommendations: Pages 10 - 11

Bibliography: Pages 12-16

Summary:

Universities are important to expanding the education of young people. Yet in recent years, higher education institutions and the state are concerned by the 'chilling effect' that is being created regarding freedom of speech. Several high-profile figures within politics, academia and the media have been subject to no-platforming. The UK government proposes the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021 in the endeavour to expand freedom of speech in UK universities. While there is wide agreement to broaden views expressed on campuses, criticism has been raised whether new legislation is the most appropriate action with suggestions that it will be counterproductive. From our conclusions, negative implications seem to dominate over positive ones.

Recommendations included: the provision of clarity to state protection of universities in the face of legal action and improving relations between ethnic minority communities, the state, and universities to facilitate freedom to speak.

Introduction:

Freedom of speech is hailed as a product of Western liberal democracy. Public discourse questions what is right or wrong, what should or should not be said. Universities are regarded to be institutions that rely and thrive on healthy debate to broaden students' minds and education. However, in recent years, there has been a great deal of concern about the limitations of freely speaking, particularly on university campuses. Such concerns stem from the reporting of numerous 'no-platforming' of speakers occurring in the United Kingdom. No-platforming refers to the action taken to not allow an individual whose views are regarded as discriminatory to be expressed in a public forum. Due to this, the Government has felt that it is responsible to implement new legislation to curb this issue. Therefore, on 12th May 2021, Secretary of State for Education, Gavin Williamson MP introduced the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021. At the time of writing, the legislation is due to be scrutinised in the Committee Stage. With a government majority of 80, it looks unlikely that this piece of legislation will not pass the House of Commons. As part of this project, we have conducted this report to examine the Bill and its implications for UK universities. We carried out secondary data analysis to understand the main aspects of the legislation. From an academic perspective, the use of secondary data analysis can help us to understand existing implications in greater detail, while discovering new ones. Our findings suggest that the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill has a greater effect on universities negatively rather than positively. Firstly, this may continue the reported self-suppression of Muslim students, when implemented and working with existing legislation. Second, in present circumstances, where higher education becomes increasingly market-driven, the Bill may cause academic freedom to be further suppressed. Third, the Bill may allow for the potential legitimation of speech that is deemed hateful, with emphasis to Holocaust denial and anti-vaccination. To conclude, we suggest in line with current commentary, that the Government needs to provide greater clarity to the potentialities that may arise and to give reassurance to universities, their students, and their staff.

Aims of this research:

This report investigates the Higher Education (HE) (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021 and its implications for UK universities.

The aim of this investigation is to:

- 1. Gain insight to the content of the Higher Education (HE) (Freedom of Speech) Bill.
- 2. Understand the Bill's effects on universities in the United Kingdom.
- 3. Explore whether the Bill will facilitate or hinder freedom of speech in UK universities.
- **4.** Reveal insights into commentary on the Bill, and freedom of speech more generally.

Methodology:

The 'Examining the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech Bill) and its implications for UK Universities' project was based on secondary data analysis of literature. The literature review will examine Hansard, academic articles, newspaper articles, reports from various organisations such as thinktanks and unions. The analysis of secondary literature provides a preliminary insight into the key issues that arise from the potential implementation of the Bill. The research project was for a duration of four weeks. It is for that reason that secondary data analysis was conducted for convenience reasons. However, reviewing literature has its limitations. The Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill has yet to be enacted into law; therefore, there are implications that may not be identified until implemented. This creates an opportunity for further research to be conducted to re-examine the Bill in its likely enactment and to unearth new implications, in addition to analysing the effects of those set out in this report.

Main Body:

1. FREEDOM OF SPEECH AND ACADEMIC FREEDOM IN THE UK:

Before examining the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill, it is critical to define what freedom of speech is. While one might expect freedom of speech to be the allowance of whatever goes, the notion is often constrained by law. At large, freedom has theoretical groundings in the work of Isaiah Berlin. From Berlin's viewpoint, freedom of speech aligns with negative liberty, where individuals can act in their own manner without anyone else interfering with you, apart from the state (Berlin, 1966). As argued by Malcolm, freedom of speech 'has both a scope and a guarantee' (Malcolm, 2021, p.523). In the United Kingdom, freedom of speech is defined to be 'anything within the law' (Department of Education, 2021). In comparison to European nations and the United States of America (USA), there is no legal protection for academic freedom in the United Kingdom constitution (Karren and Mallinson, 2017; Heinze, 2018). In relation to Article 10 of the European Convention of Human Rights, further enacted into UK jurisdiction with the Human Rights Act (UK) 1998 declares that 'everyone is entitled to the right of freedom of expression'. Under the Education (No.2) Act 1986, universities must 'ensure that freedom of speech within the law is secured for members, students and employees of the establishment and visiting speakers'. Universities do so with the publication of regulations pertaining to freedom of speech. Further to this, under the Higher Education and Research Act 2017, universities became duty bound to register with the regulatory body, the Office for Students. Upon registration, universities must follow the body's regulations.

This report will discuss both freedom of speech and academic freedom. Both concepts will be implicated by the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill. Academic freedom concerns knowledge production that is exhibited through teaching and research (Simpson, 2020). Freedom of speech concerns the varying forms of advocacy that take place on campus (Simpson, 2020).

2. BACKGROUND TO THE HIGHER EDUCATION (FREEDOM OF SPEECH) BILL 2021:

In current circumstances, freedom of speech is thought to have descended into a political tool for ideologically right-wing politicians to espouse views that contribute to the pursuit of personal and more than often, political goals (Oleksiyenko and Jackson, 2020). This may be thought with consideration to the background to this amending legislation.

In their 2019 General Election Manifesto, the Conservative Party made a commitment to 'strengthen academic freedom and free speech in universities' if re-elected (Conservative Party, 2019, p.37). In line with recent evidence, the Government argues that there is a 'chilling effect' regarding freedom of speech and academic freedom at universities and student unions; therefore, the Department of Education feel that it is necessary to implement new legislation to tackle the issue (KCL Policy Institute, 2019; Department of Education, 2021, p.4). With an emphasis to the 2010s, there has been a growing number of incidents concerning freedom of speech. While concerns exist, a WonkHE survey discovered during the academic year of 2019/20, six of near 10,000 events were cancelled (Kwarteng et al., 2021, p.8). Professor Jo Phoenix of the Open University who was scheduled to give a lecture on transgender rights in prison in December 2019 received hostility both online and offline from students and staff of Essex University (Fazackerley, 2020). Similarly, the then Home Secretary and Member of Parliament Amber Rudd had her discussion cancelled thirty minutes before its start by University of Oxford's Feminist Society because of her role in the Windrush Scandal (BBC News, 2020). No-Platforming as an action comes from the official No-Platform policy created by the National Union of Students in 1974. Regarded as a 'very specific and narrow policy', it enables student unions to deny speakers with racist or fascist views to speak on campuses (NUS, 2017). While guest speakers have been no-platformed, the action is not illegal.

Students' views towards freedom of speech have influenced the creation of the Bill. Research conducted by the King's College London Policy Institute (2019) finds that political identity influences a student's freedom to express themselves. 53 per cent of students who identify as right-wing do not feel comfortable to share their own views in anticipation of being silenced, in comparison to above 20 per cent those who are left leaning (Grant et al, 2019). Yet, it has been suggested that evidence to justify the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021 is not significant. For example, Jess Phillips MP stated that freedom of speech as not a relevant issue in UK universities compared to sexual violence (Hansard, HC., 12th July 2021). Similar criticism came from Lillian Greenwood MP who inquired if the Bill was 'evidence-based', in which the Secretary of State stated that the statutory tort is based on 'principles' (Hansard, HC., 12th July 2021).

As set out by the Department of Education (2021), the legislative proposals are:

- I. Legislate to require the OfS to introduce new registration conditions on freedom of speech and academic freedom, with the power to impose sanctions for breaches
- II. Legislate for a Director for Freedom of Speech and Academic Freedom within the OfS with a remit to champion freedom of speech and academic freedom on campus, and responsibility for investigations of infringements of freedom of speech duties in higher education which may result in sanctions or individual redress via a new complaints scheme
- III. Strengthen the freedom of speech duties to include a duty on HEPs to promote lawful freedom of speech and academic freedom in higher education
- IV. Extend the freedom of speech duties to apply directly to SUs at approved (fee cap) providers
- V. Extend the remit of OfS to regulate SUs in relation to their freedom of speech duties
- VI. Introduce a statutory tort for breach of the duties, enabling individuals to seek legal redress for loss they suffer as a result of breach of specified freedom of speech duties

3. THE IMPLICATIONS OF THE BILL:

At the time of writing, the Higher Education Freedom of Speech Bill has yet to be enacted into law; thereby, much of the implications can be viewed as theoretical. Universities UK (2021) have expressed concern over what the unforeseen ramifications might be.

3.1 GENDER POLITICS:

It is thought that the Bill may be effective to broadening the debate concerning gender politics. In recent years, the debate surrounding women's rights has been met with contesting views, with an emphasis to the distinction between sex and gender. In public discourse, there exists a small group in the feminist movement who only regard women to be women if their sex at birth is female (Anon, 2021). They are known as 'Trans-exclusionary feminists' or TERFs. In the United Kingdom, few incidents of no-platforming have occurred in response to the invitation of predominant feminist figures who are regarded as 'trans-exclusionary'. A commonly cited incident (including by numerous MPs during the Second Reading) is that of Germaine Greer who was invited to Cardiff University but faced calls for her appearance to be cancelled based on holding transphobic views. Greer's no-platforming is regarded as unique as she was not necessarily cancelled but was met with strong criticism by campaigners (Packham, 2015). A similar event referenced by MPs was of the no-platforming of Oxford University's Professor Selina Todd whose views were deemed transphobic by activist groups (BBC News, 2020; Hansard, HC Deb., 12th July 2021).

Members of Parliament welcomed the Bill to allow such figures to be protected from noplatforming in the future. For example, Joanna Cherry MP of the Scottish National Party stated that those who are gender-critical should be given platforms to discuss women or rather sexbased rights, and that it is important for 'women's concerns are heard in important debates' (Hansard, HC Deb., 12th July 2021). Similarly, Tonia Antoniazzi MP of the Labour Party said that 'women across the UK are being censored, harassed, and threatened for simply trying to debate and discuss their rights' (Hansard HC Deb., 12th July 2021). Theresa O'Keefe examines the no-platforming of women as a representation of patriarchal violence (O'Keefe, 2016). She considers the action to echo existent silencing of women. As a result, no-platforming does not provide an effective contribution to the feminist movement (O'Keefe, 2016). As noted by the

National Union of Students, 'trans lives are not "contentious subjects" (NUS UK Liberation Committee, 2021). An amendment made to the National Union of Students' no-platforming policy in 2015 gives the right for universities and student unions to mitigate the opportunity for those who possess sexist or transphobic views to be invited onto campuses.

3.2 PREVENT DUTY:

It has been found that due to the Counter-Terrorism and Security Act 2015, students of the Muslim faith do not feel able to express their views (Traianou, 2015; Guest et al, 2020; Cheruvalli-Contractor, 2020; Malcolm, 2021). The specific tort, section 26 (1), commonly known as the Prevent duty that allows universities to monitor students, and if need be, report them to the relevant authorities such as the Home Office has led to the increased surveillance of minority populations (Traianou, 2015). Universities and College Union (2015) regard the Government's wider Prevent strategy as an existing hindrance to academic freedom and freedom of speech, particularly amongst Muslim students. Following 9/11 and the subsequent 'War on Terror', previous research has found that Muslim people are depicted as a threat to national security in the media; thus, contributing to the self-censorship of Muslim students because of 'fears of being labelled as extremist' (Guest et al., the Guardian, 2019). Faculty staff have faced concerted efforts to limit learning more about Islam in academia (Cheruvalli-Contractor, 2020). The primary purpose of the Prevent Duty is to protect individuals from radicalisation. Universities in England, Wales and Scotland are duty bound to the Office for Students, Department of Education and Home Office to take measures to assess both prospective speakers and external examiners are also assessed to ensure that they have not participated in terrorism or encouraged the radicalisation of students (Traianou, 2015).

On Twitter, the director of civil liberties' advocacy group Big Brother Watch Silkie Carlo shared thoughts that the Prevent Duty is 'counter-terror-spying-lite' which has amounted to the 'undue suspicion of young Muslims and speech-vetting' (Carlo, 2021). Citing her own experiences as a Muslim student, Zarah Sultana MP told parliamentarians that for Muslims within academia, whether it be students or staff, 'freedom of speech and academic freedom are routinely denied' (Hansard, HC., 12th July 2021). With consideration of previous literature, it is evident that the Bill appears to go against the aims of the Government, when we consider its effect on ethnic minority students and academics. As such, the combination of existing statutory duties and the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill could pave the way for a further barrier for Muslim students; thereby, perpetuating a greater feeling amongst this population to be unwilling to express their views on campus. It would be naïve not to suggest that Muslim students' self-censorship is a cause for concern, particularly as they are an underrepresented group at UK universities, with an estimated population of 230,000 (Guest et al., 2020). However, the Minister for Universities, Michelle Donelan suggested otherwise during the Second Reading by saying that '[the Bill] does not supersede the Prevent duty or the Equality Act' (Hansard, HC., 12th July 2021).

3.3 HATE SPEECH:

The representative body of over 140 universities in the United Kingdom, Universities UK has been expressed that the Bill may provide a platform for views that 'promote conspiracy theories or "alternative facts" (Universities UK, 2021, p.2). O'Keefe states that hate speech can be given credibility when 'treated as equal and subject to the same terms and conditions as other positions' (O'Keefe, 2016, p.113). Similar views were echoed by the Labour Party who

expressed the Bill gives rise to hate speech, with an emphasis to Holocaust deniers and antivaccination (Weale, 2021). This claim stems from clause 3 which would allow for external speakers to claim compensation if denied a platform at universities and/or student unions (Department of Education, 2021; Hansard, HC., 12th July 2021).

Universities' solution to mitigating harm to marginalised groups have been found through the organisation of 'safe spaces'. For example, the University of Cambridge utilised them to allow for 'those with similar experiences to meet for productive discussion' (University of Cambridge, 2017, p.2). The provision of safe spaces has not been met without criticism. In 2017, then Prime Minister Theresa May criticised the approaches taken by universities to have safe spaces, citing them to potentially influence to hindering the progression of the United Kingdom socio-economically (Mason, 2017). Ms May argued that safe spaces do not provide students with the ability to challenge their own views. Consequently, she believed that students would not be prepared to face the spectrum of views that exist upon graduation (Mason, 2017)

On behalf of their membership of 140 universities, Universities UK conveyed that there is a fear that the expression of views that are deemed hateful but are not protected under law will be allowed (Universities UK, 2021). As with the Prevent Duty, universities seek clarification on to how this tort will work simultaneously with existing legislation. At present, speech that directs hate to a person's characteristics is illegal under the Public Order Act 1986, Racial and Religion Hatred Act 2006 and Criminal Justice and Immigration Act 2008. While deemed as offensive, there is no legislation in the United Kingdom that deems either Holocaust denial or anti-vaccination to be illegal. The Secretary of State for Education, Gavin Williamson MP explicitly stated that the Bill would not allow for the expression of views that pertain to Holocaust denial. In the same vein, the Minister for Universities, Michelle Donelan MP said that 'the Bill does not override the existing duties under the Equality Act in relation to harassment and unlawful discrimination' (Hansard, HC. 12th July 2021).

3.4 INTERFERENCE OF THE STATE IN HIGHER EDUCATION INSTITUTIONS:

The relationship between the state and universities in the United Kingdom is constantly changing. Anna Traianou's (2015) examination of academic freedom in the UK found that there is an increase in the interference of the state in higher education institutions in the United Kingdom. Due to the increasing marketisation of the university model, higher education institutions are found to be existing for profit. As a result, there is no longer a great distinction between the university and government suggesting that the Bill will create a further influence on not only on freedom of speech but academic freedom as well (Traianou, 2015). As a concept, academic freedom allows for universities to be self-governing without the need to subscribe to state intervention in matters relating to academia (MacGregor, 2012). Jo Grady, General Secretary of Universities and College Union (UCU) argues that the Government is utilising the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill to wield authority on universities and student unions (UCU, 2021).

When university funding by the state has fallen, legislative control of higher education has increased (Traianou, 2015; Malcolm, 2021; MacGregor, 2012). In the UK, the increase of university tuition fees (notably to £9,000 in 2012) has been met with a decline in funding of the arts and humanities over time (Traianou, 2015; MacGregor, 2012). To date, several studies linked the funding of university subjects to significant effects on the ability for universities to execute research to pursue research and teaching, and in turn, its freedom to negate 'academic

or extra-curricular encroachment' (Martin-Sardesai et al., 2017; MacGregor, 2017, p.60). The marketisation and commercialisation of higher education has shaped the priority of universities to create students that can enter the job market immediately upon graduation (Traianou, 2015). Under the current economic modelling of higher education, the erasure by funding of academic departments has disempowered academics as their ability to teach their expertise has been curtailed over recent years (Traianou, 2015; Martin-Sardesai et al., 2017). The media has recently reported that the UK Government is due to cut funding for these departments by under half of its current budget to invest money to predominantly STEM based courses (Weale, 2021). The Government appears to contradict its aim to 'protect freedom of speech' (Department of Education, 2021). If protecting freedom of speech is the government's endeavour, then adequate funding is necessary so that all academic departments can work to fulfil the government's aims.

A STEP TOWARDS AUTHORITARIANISM?

Bills proposed by the current UK government are raising questions as to whether the United Kingdom is turning into an elected authoritarian state. Proposed and enacted legislation such as the Police, Crime, Sentencing and Courts Bill 2021, the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021, Covert Human Intelligence Sources (Criminal Conduct) Bill and the Coronavirus Act 2019 challenges the framework of democracy; therefore, suggesting that democracy and authoritarianism are dichotomous. This can be exemplified by Hungary whose government is 'democratically backsliding' with its stern measures towards freedom of speech in universities (Enyedi, 2018).

In contrast, during the COVID-19 pandemic, the UK government's implementation of the Coronavirus Act 2019 enabled enhanced interventionism. Demonstrated by the Black Lives Matter protests in June 2020, the aim to protect public health and the exercise of the right to protest coincided (Webber, 2021). The increase in power given to the police by the Coronavirus Act 2019 had a disproportionate effect on black and ethnic minority communities that the Network for Police Monitoring explicitly stated was an infringement on the right to protest (NetPol, 2020). From this, it is almost certain that the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021 is a further intervention regarding the right to express one's opinion. The introduction of a Director of Freedom of Speech and Academic Freedom may cause concern for what is perceived as free speech in its legal boundaries.

3.5 UNIVERSITY REPUTATION:

As set out previously, universities and student unions who violate the requirements set out the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021 will face potential consequences including monetary fines by the Office for Students (Department for Education, 2021). In addition, speakers who have had their invitation rescinded by students and/or student unions will be allowed by law to gain compensation. Universities are concerned with an impending toxic culture that may arise from the prospect of legal action to be taken against them (Universities UK, 2021). As such, universities' priorities may shift if embroiled in legal proceedings; thereby, creating financial implications and harm to reputation. As it stands, Universities UK (2015) argue that this statutory tort is unclear and does not provide formal assurance that universities will be protected if such events occur. Universities may become hamstrung by legal action leading to significant implications to their reputation and finances. An example of this is the rise in media attention that universities already face. Examples of this include incidents of sexual harassment on campuses, no-platforming, or budget cuts to academic departments.

Conclusion and Recommendations:

From our research, it is evident that freedom of speech in UK universities remains a contentious issue. With the enactment of the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill, upholding legislation made by central government and institutions means encouraging the expansion of debate but within legal parameters. This can be seen in the case of *Maya Forstater v Centre for Global Development*. Ms Forstater took legal action against her former employer due to being dismissed for tweets regarding transgender people. It was decided in the employment tribunal of (R (on the application of 'Maya Forstater v Centre for Global Development', 2021) that her views are a widespread 'philosophical belief' that is protected under the Equality Act 2010. Due to her views not '[amounting] to the harassment of, or discrimination against trans people', they could be expressed'. However, the judge found that while legislation protects persons who share views such as Ms Forstater's, it also protects transgender people. Therefore, in the context of UK universities, insofar as speakers' views do not descend into discriminatory views towards individuals' identities or encourage radicalisation, the responsibility on universities and student unions is to safeguard students while broadening the variety of opinion. As mentioned previously, this could be achieved with safe spaces.

In the UK, the socio-political climate has changed dramatically since the referendum to leave the European Union on 26th June 2016. Given universities are populated by young people, I argue that more research needs to be conducted to understand where young people position themselves politically, with an emphasis to the demographic known as Generation Z (those born between 1997 and 2012). Often government policy can appear incompatible to younger populations whose hold differences in political ideology. To hear from those born between 1997 and 2012 would gain a better understanding of the generational differences, especially when it comes to politics. This can already be exemplified from the climate change movement and the resurgence of the Black Lives Matter movement last year.

In popular culture, the terms 'woke' and 'cancel culture' stemmed from the community of Black Twitter. As phrases once used to identify who is enlightened to injustice, they have become euphemized by politicians and media pundits fragmenting debate and stagnating progressive conversation. Although there is evidence of a 'chilling effect' on campuses, government ministers' 'war on woke' appears not to be based on substantial evidence rather on political motives. The exaggeration of freedom of speech as an issue requiring further legislation minimises the need to act on evidence-based issues such as sexual misconduct that continue to exist on campuses. However, the ambition to facilitate freedom of speech with new legislation does not appear convincing when the UK Government propose to cut funding for the arts and humanities.

It must be reiterated that freedom of speech does not mean freedom of consequences. Existing legislation set out by the National Union of Students gives student unions the right to noplatform. If students do not feel that speakers are appropriate to speak at their university based on views that are discriminatory, then one cannot deny that no-platforming is not a useful and effective mechanism of student protest. With that said, universities are encouraged through legislation to welcome speakers who possess alternative views, recognising that some views 'may shock or offend' (Department of Education, 2021). While students may not align with the beliefs of speakers, their viewpoints are protected under Article 10 of the European Convention of Human Rights.

With consideration of the literature analysed, the proposal of the Bill suggests that further legislation may not be the appropriate measure to facilitate freedom of speech and academic freedom, given the numerous acts [Human Rights Act 1998; Education Act 1998; Equality Act 2010; Counter-Terrorism and Security Act 2015] universities are currently obligated to follow. While the Government is concerned with freedom of speech, the diversity it seeks to encourage needs to involve students and staff beyond political ideology, instead ethnicity and religion. Examples of this of how this could be achieved is by inviting speakers from underrepresented backgrounds, providing spaces where students can talk openly without fear that their identity is up for debate and hiring academics of ethnic minority backgrounds. These actions would help encourage students as they would be able to see individuals who share similarities in characteristics, particularly in the atmosphere of a predominantly white institution.

AREAS TO CONSIDER IN FUTURE:

- In a climate of media scrutiny and increased legislation, what must universities do to allow for voices to be heard, without the fear of their reputations being tainted?
- In the event of speakers coming to campus whose views are not widely welcomed, what must universities do to ensure that students are protected?
- Where the government has been ambiguous in its detail, in line with Universities UK (2015), we argue that greater effort needs to be made to ensure clarity is given to universities regarding protection from legal action.
- With reference to the Prevent Duty, the concern of self-suppression from Muslim students suggests a concerted effort must be made to establish a level of trust between the state, students of colour and universities to reverse such actions.

As mentioned previously, the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021 has not yet to be enshrined into law, there is more to discover with this piece of legislation. Further research might examine several implications that have not be found. In addition, researchers could assess how this statutory tort affects universities with the provision of definitive evidence. Universities are self-governing institutions, the Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill 2021 raises a final concern about how they will operate in years to come.

BIBILOGRAPHY:

- Adekoya, Remi, et al. Academic Freedom in the UK Protecting Viewpoint Diversity.
- "Amber Rudd 'No Platformed' by Oxford University Society." *BBC News*, 6 Mar. 2020, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-oxfordshire-51768634. Accessed 31 July 2021.
- Berlin, Isaiah. Two Concepts of Liberty: An Inaugural Lecture Delivered before the University of Oxford on 31 October 1958. Oxford, Oxford University Press, 1966.
- Carlo, Silkie. *The Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill has second reading in the Commons today* [...]. [Twitter] 12 July.
- "Https://Twitter.com/Silkiecarlo/Status/1414530163308732420." *Twitter*, 12 July 2021, twitter.com/silkiecarlo/status/1414530163308732420. Accessed 31 July 2021.
- Cheruvailli-Contractor, Sariya. "Government Policy Has Left Muslim Students Feeling Unable to Speak up on Campus." *The Conversation*, 15 July 2020, theconversation.com/government-policy-has-left-muslim-students-feeling-unable-to-speak-up-on-campus-142610.
- Coughlan, Sean. "Students Face Tuition Fees Rising to £9,000." *BBC News*, 3 Nov. 2010, www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-11677862.
- Conservative and Unionist Party, The Conservative and Unionist Party Manifesto 2019,

 https://assets-global.website-files.com/5da42e2cae7ebd3f8bde353c/5dda924905da587992a064ba_Conservative%202019

 %20Manifesto.pdf Accessed 31 July 2021.
- Department of Education. Higher Education: Free Speech and Academic Freedom., 2021.
- ---. Title: Higher Education: Freedom of Speech and Academic Freedom IA No: DfE 126 RPC

 Reference No: Lead Department or Agency: Department for Education Other Departments

 or Agencies: Impact Assessment (IA) Summary: Intervention and Options., 1 Apr. 2021.
- "Education (No. 2) Act 1986." *Legislation.gov.uk*, 2017, www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1986/61/section/43?view=plain. Accessed 2 Aug. 2021.
- EMPLOYMENT APPEAL TRIBUNAL the HONOURABLE MR JUSTICE CHOUDHURY

 (PRESIDENT) MR c EDWARDS MRS M v MCARTHUR BA FCIPD MAYA FORSTATER

 APPELLANT (1) CGD EUROPE (2) CENTER for GLOBAL DEVELOPMENT (3) MASOOD

- AHMED RESPONDENTS (1) INDEX on CENSORSHIP (2) EQUALITY and HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION INTERVENORS Transcript of Proceedings JUDGMENT.
- Enyedi, Zsolt. "Democratic Backsliding and Academic Freedom in Hungary." *Perspectives on Politics*, vol. 16, no. 4, 23 Nov. 2018, pp. 1067–1074, 10.1017/s1537592718002165.

 Accessed 16 Nov. 2019.
- Faulkner, Doug. "Maya Forstater: Woman Wins Tribunal Appeal over Transgender Tweets." *BBC News*, 10 June 2021, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-57426579. Accessed 6 Aug. 2021.
- Fazackerley, Anna. "Sacked or Silenced: Academics Say They Are Blocked from Exploring Trans Issues." *The Guardian*, 14 Jan. 2020, www.theguardian.com/education/2020/jan/14/sacked-silenced-academics-say-they-are-blocked-from-exploring-trans-issues.
- Freedom of Speech in Universities Fourth Report of Session 2017-19 Report, Together with Formal Minutes Relating to the Report., 2018.
- "Government Plans Major Crackdown in 2021 on the Right to Protest." *Netpol*, 26 Nov. 2020, netpol.org/2020/11/26/government-plans-major-crackdown-in-2021-on-the-right-to-protest/. Accessed 6 Aug. 2021.
- Grant, Jonathan, et al. Freedom of Expression in UK Universities., 2019.
- Guest, Mathew, et al. *Islam and Muslims on UK University Campuses: Perceptions and Challenges*. 2020, www.soas.ac.uk/representingislamoncampus/publications/file148310.pdf. Accessed 31 July 2021.
- Heinze, Eric. "No-Platforming and Safe Spaces: Should Universities Censor More (or Less) Speech than the Law Requires?" *Politička Misao*, vol. 55, no. 4, 28 Dec. 2018, pp. 79–108, 10.20901/pm.55.4.04. Accessed 4 May 2020.
- "Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill Monday 12 July 2021 Hansard UK

 Parliament." *Hansard.parliament.uk*, hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2021-0712/debates/3E5A48AD-72E6-420A-910A9F1863983743/HigherEducation(FreedomOfSpeech)Bill. Accessed 31 July 2021.
- Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill., 12 May 2021.

- "Higher Education and Research Act 2017." *Legislation.gov.uk*, 2017, www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2017/29/part/1/enacted. Accessed 2 Aug. 2021.
- Holmes, Rachel, et al. "Freedom of Speech in Universities: Spring 2021 Update." *Www.farrer.co.uk*, 28 June 2021, www.farrer.co.uk/news-and-insights/freedom-of-speech-in-universities-spring-2021-update/. Accessed 2 Aug. 2021.
- Karran, Terence, and Lucy Mallinson. *Academic Freedom in the U.K.: Legal and Normative Protection in a Comparative Context.*, 2017.
- Kwarteng, Kwame Asamoah, et al. *Taking the Debate Forward: A New Code to Secure and Champion Freedom of Speech and Political Diversity on Campus.*, 2021.
- legislation.gov.uk. "Human Rights Act 1998." *Legislation.gov.uk*, 2019, www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1998/42/schedule/1/part/I/chapter/9.
- MacGregor, Emily. "Whoever Pays the Piper Calls the Tune: Pressures on Academic Freedom and the Discipline of Music in the UK." *Critical Quarterly*, vol. 54, no. 4, Dec. 2012, pp. 54–73, 10.1111/criq.12020. Accessed 16 Mar. 2019.
- Malcolm, Finlay. "Silencing and Freedom of Speech in UK Higher Education." *British Educational Research Journal*, 5 Aug. 2020, 10.1002/berj.3661.
- Martin-Sardesai, Ann, et al. "Government Research Evaluations and Academic Freedom: A UK and Australian Comparison." *Higher Education Research & Development*, vol. 36, no. 2, 18 July 2016, pp. 372–385, 10.1080/07294360.2016.1208156.
- Mason, Rowena. "Theresa May Criticises University 'Safe Spaces' for Shutting down Debate." *The Guardian*, 14 Sept. 2016, www.theguardian.com/education/2016/sep/14/theresa-may-criticises-university-safe-spaces-for-shutting-down-debate.
- "NUS' No Platform Policy." *National Union of Students Connect*, 13 Feb. 2017, www.nusconnect.org.uk/resources/nus-no-platform-policy-f22f. Accessed 1 Aug. 2021.
- NUS UK Liberation Committee. "NUS Statement on Transphobia in Academia @ NUS." *Nus.unioncloud.org*, 26 June 2021, nus.unioncloud.org/articles/nus-statement-on-transphobia-in-academia. Accessed 6 Aug. 2021.

- O'Keefe, Theresa. "Making Feminist Sense of No-Platforming." *Feminist Review*, vol. 113, no. 1, July 2016, pp. 85–92, 10.1057/fr.2016.7.
- Oleksiyenko, Anatoly V., and Liz Jackson. "Freedom of Speech, Freedom to Teach, Freedom to Learn: The Crisis of Higher Education in the Post-Truth Era." *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, 4 June 2020, pp. 1–6, 10.1080/00131857.2020.1773800.
- "Oxford University Professor Condemns Exclusion from Event." *BBC News*, 4 Mar. 2020, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-oxfordshire-51737206.
- Packham, Alfie. "Boris, Tatchell, Greer: Were They Actually No-Platformed?" *The Guardian*, 5 May 2016, www.theguardian.com/education/2016/may/05/boris-tatchell-greer-were-they-actually-no-platformed. Accessed 31 July 2021.
- Simpson, Robert Mark. "The Relation between Academic Freedom and Free Speech." *Ethics*, vol. 130, no. 3, Apr. 2020, pp. 287–319, 10.1086/707211.
- "The Observer View on the Right to Free Expression | Observer Editorial." *The Guardian*, 27 June 2021, www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2021/jun/27/the-observer-view-on-the-right-to-free-expression. Accessed 6 Aug. 2021.
- Traianou, A. "The Erosion of Academic Freedom in UK Higher Education." *Ethics in Science and Environmental Politics*, vol. 15, no. 1, 31 Mar. 2016, pp. 39–47, 10.3354/esep00157.
- Universities and College Union. "UCU Slams Government Free Speech Plans as Trojan Horse for Increasing Power over Staff & Students." *Www.ucu.org.uk*, 12 May 2021, www.ucu.org.uk/article/11562/UCU-slams-government-free-speech-plans-as-Trojan-horse-for-increasing-power-over-staff--students. Accessed 2 Aug. 2021.
- Universities UK. Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill -Second Reading Background to the Bill., 2021.
 - "University of Cambridge Evidence to Free Speech Inquiry | Freedom of Speech | Human Rights." *Scribd*, 18 Dec. 2017, www.scribd.com/document/368909322/University-of-Cambridge-evidence-to-free-speech-inquiry#download&from_embed. Accessed 2 Aug. 2021.

Weale, Sally. "Funding Cuts to Go Ahead for University Arts Courses in England despite Opposition." *The Guardian*, 20 July 2021,

www.theguardian.com/education/2021/jul/20/funding-cuts-to-go-ahead-for-university-arts-courses-in-england-despite-opposition. Accessed 1 Aug. 2021.

Webber, Frances. "Britain's Authoritarian Turn." *Race & Class*, 17 Feb. 2021, p. 030639682198918, 10.1177/0306396821989181. Accessed 6 Aug. 2021.